- Check for updates
- ¹ Medical Governance Research Institute, Tokyo, Japan.
- ² Department of Breast Surgery, Jyoban Hospital of Tokiwa Foundation, Fukushima, Japan
- ³ Tansa, Tokyo, Japan.

Cite this as: *BMJ* 2022;377:o1209 http://dx.doi.org/10.1136/bmj.o1209 Published: 13 May 2022

A collaboration between physicians and journalists to create unbiased health information

Yuki Senoo, ¹ Akihiko Ozaki, ² Makoto Watanabe, ³ Tetsuya Tanimoto¹

In an era where "fake news" and biased information are shared in the traditional press and on social media, collaboration between physicians and journalists is increasingly important to help disseminate accurate and trustworthy health information to the general public.¹ Our experience from Japan shows how independent investigative journalists and physicians can collaborate together to publish unbiased and objective health information.

In today's competitive market in Japan, most traditional media increasingly rely on advertising revenue from for-profit organizations.^{2 3} There are concerns that this financial model has forced some media outlets to refrain from criticising advertisers, or running paid product promotions without making it clear to readers that these are advertisements.^{4 5} This has impaired their independence and undermines their credibility among the public in Japan. Because pharmaceuticals and medical device companies often sponsor the mass media, there are concerns about the impact that this has on healthcare reports and making sure that these are unbiased and free from the influence of commercial organizations.⁶

In this context, investigative media groups that mainly obtain funds from donations or an independent membership system could play an important role in healthcare reporting and dissemination.¹ A notable example is ProPublica in the United States, which often focuses on medical issues in the country.¹ ProPublica created a free public database called Dollars for Doc (https://www.propublica.org/datastore/dataset/dollars-for-docs-2013-2016) similar to the Open Payments Data by the US Government (https://openpaymentsdata.cms.gov), where they publish details of payments made to physicians from pharmaceuticals and medical devices companies, using data disclosed under the US's Sunshine Act. ProPublica have used their position to shine a light on other examples of commercial interests in healthcare as well.7

This type of business model that relies on donations or membership is notoriously unstable, particularly at the early development stage, when a media group does not have sufficient social recognition and a fragile financial base. To provide professional expertise for investigations related to health, our team of physicians partnered with the Japanese investigative journalist group Tansa (originally called Waseda Chronicle).⁸ In 2017, Tansa was established by journalists to promote journalistic independence. It launched a crowdfunding platform,⁹ and their initial project uncovered that some pharmaceutical companies paid for seemingly neutral health reports about their products published in newspaper articles as a stealth marketing strategy.¹⁰ Tansa has focused on health issues since its foundation, paying particular attention to financial conflicts of interest (FCOIs) between pharmaceutical companies and the healthcare sector.⁴ Japan has no laws similar to the Sunshine Act in the US, and lags behind in establishing a public database similar to the Open Payments Database.¹¹ This is because it has been difficult to reach an agreement between physicians, pharma companies, the medical devices industry, and the government on improving the transparency of FCOIs.

To help overcome this, in January 2019, we launched our first freely accessible database. It is similar to Dollars for Doc by ProPublica and was created through collaboration between physicians and journalists. Doctors contributed to the project by working with the journalists on interpreting the data and providing insights from clinical practice. The database discloses payments made by pharmaceutical companies to healthcare professionals in the fiscal year of 2016 to 2018.¹¹¹² In Japan, payments data have been separately disclosed by major pharmaceutical companies in a non-user-friendly format, and previously it was impossible to analyse the whole picture.¹¹ Although the information is limited to data on honorariums to healthcare professionals provided by Japanese pharmaceutical companies, through our database, anyone can freely access details of pharmaceutical payments made to physicians for the first time in Japan.¹² The next step has been to publish pharmaceutical payments made to healthcare organizations.^{11 13-17}

The challenge of this work lies in its long term continuity since our activities are not supported by a stable funding source. Arguably, our database should be a public infrastructure run by the government or related public organizations, but that is unlikely to materialize in the foreseeable future in Japan. Our experience highlights the way in which financial independence, a lack of association with any potential conflicting actors or agencies, and equitable collaboration between physicians and journalists are key components in ensuring the dissemination of correct, reliable, and unbiased health information.

Competing interests: Dr Ozaki reports personal fees from Medical Network Systems (MNES) Inc., outside the submitted work. Dr Tanimoto reports personal fees from Medical Network Systems (MNES) Inc., and Bionics co., Lt outside the submitted work. All other authors declare that they have no competing interests.

Acknowledgments:

The authors thank Andy Crump for his constructive opinions and professional English editing.

Funding

The Medical Governance Research Institution is a non-profit organisation that has received donations from various individuals, industries, and organizations, including donations from the pharmaceutical industry, notably from Ain Pharmacies. Ain Pharmacies were not involved in the design of this opinion piece, the work carried out, the interpretation of the study findings or decision to submit the manuscript for publication.

- Arora VM, Rousseau D, Schwitzer G. Why Bolstering Trust in Journalism Could Help Strengthen Trust in Medicine. JAMA 2019;321:2159-60. doi: 10.1001/jama.2019.0636. pmid: 31081867
- 2 Brasor P. Reporter's death puts spotlight on shifting media landscape. The Japan Times. 2021 November 27. Available from: https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2021/11/27/national/medianational/japan-shifting-media-landscape/ [Accessed 2022 April 13].
- ³ Takada Y, Harada Y. The Media Content Market in Japan and Its Recent Changes. *Keio Commun Rev* 2011;33:5-24.
- 4 Watanabe M. Big pharma paid doctors 26.6 billion yen in a single year. Tansa. 2018 October 27. Available from: https://en.tansajp.org/investigativejournal/567/ [Accessed 2022 April 13].
- 5 Roy A, Chattopadhyay SP. Stealth marketing as a strategy. *Bus Horiz* 2010;53:69-79. doi: 10.1016/j.bushor.2009.09.004.
- 6 Schwitzer G. Conflicts of interest in health care journalism. Who's watching the watchdogs? 2017 June 19. Available from: https://centerforhealthjournalism.org/2017/06/16/conflicts-interest-healthcare-journalism-who's-watching-watchdogs-we-are-part-1-3 [Accessed 2022 April 13].
- 7 ProPublica. Opioid Billionaires. Available from: https://www.propublica.org/series/opioid-billionaires [Accessed 13 April 2022].
- 8 Tansa. 2017. Available from: https://en.wasedachronicle.org/about [Accessed 2022 April 13].
- 9 Tansa. Donation platform for "Waseda Chronicle" to continue publishing investigative series "Advertorial- Incentive fee paid to Kyodo News by Nippon Dentsu group for successful publication" [in Japanese]. 2017. Available from: https://motion-gallery.net/projects/waseda-journalism [Accessed 2022 April 13].
- 10 Tansa. Journalism for Sale. 2020. Available from: https://en.tansajp.org/investigativejournal_category/buying-articles/ [Accessed 2022 April 13].
- Ozaki A, Saito H, Senoo Y, etal. Overview and transparency of non-research payments to healthcare organizations and healthcare professionals from pharmaceutical companies in Japan: Analysis of payment data in 2016. *Health Policy* 2020;124:727-35. doi: 10.1016/j.healthpol.2020.03.011. pmid: 32439213
- 12 Tansa. Money Database "Pharmaceutical companies and medical doctors". Available from: https://db.tansajp.org/en [Accessed 2022 April 13].
- Kobashi Y, Watanabe M, Kimura H, Higuchi A, Ozaki A. Are Pharmaceutical Company Payments Incentivising Malpractice in Japanese Physicians? *Int J Health Policy Manag* 2019;8:627-8. doi: 10.15171/ijhpm.2019.60. pmid: 31657193
- 14 Saito H, Ozaki A, Sawano T, Shimada Y, Tanimoto T. Evaluation of Pharmaceutical Company Payments and Conflict of Interest Disclosures Among Oncology Clinical Practice Guideline Authors in Japan. *JAMA Netw Open* 2019;2:e192834-34. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.2834. pmid: 31026027
- ¹⁵ Saito H, Tani Y, Ozaki A, etal. Financial ties between authors of the clinical practice guidelines and pharmaceutical companies: an example from Japan. *Clin Microbiol Infect* 2019;25:1304-6. doi: 10.1016/j.cmi.2019.07.025. pmid: 31401175
- ¹⁶ Sawano T, Ozaki A, Saito H, Shimada Y, Tanimoto T. Payments From Pharmaceutical Companies to Authors Involved in the Valsartan Scandal in Japan. *JAMA Netw Open* 2019;2:e193817-17. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.3817. pmid: 31099864
- 17 Saito H, Ozaki A, Kobayashi Y, Sawano T, Tanimoto T. Pharmaceutical Company Payments to Executive Board Members of Professional Medical Associations in Japan. *JAMA Intern Med* 2019;179:578-80. doi: 10.1001/jamainternmed.2018.7283. pmid: 30715087